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[bookmark: apAgenda]CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Jack Edwards called the meeting to order @ 6:30 pm.

Mayor:  Jack Edwards
Mayor Pro Tem: Ed Samaha 
Council Members: Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Les Gladden
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder
Planning & Zoning Director:  Travis Morgan


PLEDGE ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
Council Member Amelia Stinson-Wesley led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

MOMENT OF SILENCE
Mayor Jack Edwards asked for a moment of silence for Walter Davis, a former Pineville resident turned pro basketball player, who passed away on November 2nd, and our first responders, firemen, police officers and our military.  Remember your neighbor and give them a hug.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Edwards advised that there is one change to the agenda under Board Reports.  Airport Roundtable Board Member Dusty Gilvin has Covid and cannot give his update this month.  Justin Musick will be giving his report on the Citizen’s Advisory Board. We will reschedule Dusty’s report for January.  Mayor Pro Tem Ed Samaha made a motion to accept the agenda with this change with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes. (Approved 4-0).

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the Town Council Meeting on October 10th, 2023, the Work Session on October 23rd, 2023, were submitted for approval.  Council Member Chris McDonough moved to approve the minutes with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All Ayes. (Approved 4-0)
CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda had one item for consideration:  a Proclamation for Operation Green Light. This is for active military service members who are transitioning to civilian life.  Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha.  (Approved 4–0)





AWARDS AND RECOGNITION
Mayor Edwards presented Kevin Devanney with a Proclamation and key to the Town in appreciation for starting his businesses in Pineville, and for what he’s done for the community.  The mayor read the proclamation, which will be attached to the minutes of record.  
Town Manager Ryan Spitzer presented Town Clerk Lisa Snyder with a gift from he and Council for their appreciation and gratitude for everything she did as chair of the Pineville 150th committee.  Mayor Edwards added that everyone that was also on the committee did an absolutely outstanding job and thanked them, as well.

BOARD REPORTS
Anthony Bateman, Hazard Mitigation Plan committee member, gave a report on his committee and provided spreadsheets with information for Pineville and the surrounding communities in Mecklenburg County. He also gave the Town two updated binders:  The Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan and the Local Mitigation Planning Policy Guide. There are 86 total projects in the Plan and includes projects throughout the county. The Plan is a 10-year plan that requires a 5-year update, which will be next year or 2025. The Plan is required for FEMA evaluation.  If we ever have a natural disaster, we would have to have a Hazard Mitigation Plan to move forward.  Residents can find more information on the Charlotte-Mecklenburg Emergency Management site or at the administrative offices located at 500 Dalton, Charlotte, NC.

Justin Musick, Citizen’s Transit Advisory Board (CTAG), gave a report as the Pineville representative for the committee, also known as the “bus guy” and shared that his committee works closely with CATS.  He said that CATS is struggling, mostly due to internal issues.  Their three major concerns are safety, staffing and ridership.  There is a decline in membership due to fact that there are safety concerns.  There is also an issue keeping people employed.  They are trying to increase pay, but the safety issues are making it difficult to get employees.  He added that he is looking forward to the new transit hub being built and it will bring businesses to the city.  They are also switching out their diesel buses to electric and they’re hoping to be fully electric by 2035 to 2050.  They’re also looking to continue to expand their light rail to the northern part of the city.  Council Member Stinson-Wesley inquired about their contract and how often the committee meets, to which Mr. Musick replied that they are currently negotiating a new contract and they meet every month. 

PUBLIC COMMENT

Laura Stout, Pineville resident.  Mrs. Stout spoke the praises of Parks & Rec Director, Matt Jakubowski.  Everything that he could fix, as quickly as possible, and he has done it, with what he had.  He is amazing.  When you are ADA compliant, you are meeting the law, the bare minimum of the law.  We can do better.  Accessibility and ADA are not the same.  She feels the surface of the playground, using wood chips, is not accessible.  She shared photos of the playground with each council member and noted that we should never cut corners on accessibility.

Melissa Davis, Pineville resident. Mrs. Davis expressed her concern about Item #2 on this agenda, and she was surprised that we recognized a downtown business owner with a proclamation.  It’s understood that he purchased four buildings in our downtown and currently runs two restaurants. The Yandell family owned many of the buildings downtown.  They continue to give back to our community and she does not recall recognizing them or any other business owner.  What has he done for the town to stand above the rest? There are many more well-deserving people within this town.  

John Holobinko, Chamber President.  Mr. Holobinko had two items to share with council.  (1) the fundraiser for Pineville Neighbors Place and Hope Soccer Ministries, is scheduled for this Saturday, November 18th, from 9:00 am until noon at the Polk Museum Center. Photos without Santa in front of the red, 1940 International truck are $50, and photos with Santa are $70. Holiday photos will be taken with the proceeds to go directly to these two organizations.  (2) a Holiday Celebration Dinner at Dave & Buster’s, on December 13th, from 6:00 pm until 9:00 pm. Tables of six, as well as individual seating, is available. Reservations can be made on the website.

PUBLIC HEARING #1
Council Member McDonough moved to enter the first public hearing followed by a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha.  All ayes.  
Text Amendment for indoor gun range, Travis Morgan.  This is a text amendment for an indoor gun range to the B-4 zoning ordinance. Palmetto State Armory would like to operate in the B-4 Zoning District.  The current B-4 Zoning Ordinance does not have a provision for a gun range.  There is a gun sales provision, but not a gun range. 
Jay Chambers, owner of the Vitamin Shoppe, located next door to the proposed gun range.  He spoke and shared that his partner is opposed to this use.  He thinks the use is fine, just not putting the gun range in that location.
John Holobinko, Pineville Chamber President, asked if the sales of guns will be permitted.  Mr. Morgan replied yes, and you can also bring your own gun and rentals will be available, as well.
Jennifer Fuller, Pineville resident, added that she does not want the gun range.
Sara Longstreet, Pineville business owner and resident, said that she doesn’t think the location is ideal.
Brandi Wyant, Pineville resident, said that she has concern that when the mall goes away, it may be difficult to find a new resident, particularly if it’s residential, to take its place with a gun range being located across the street.
Al Baskins, Pineville resident, said that he is not against the gun range, and felt it would be a safe place as he has been to several gun ranges across the country. 
Eric Stout, Pineville resident, added that he feels that they are highly regulated, and all sorts of things have to be in place. The people who visit them are highly cognizant and will be safety conscious.
David Phillips, Pineville resident, said that he’s neither for or against it.  However, he said that he has more concern about people consuming alcohol and crossing the four-lane highway day and night.
Kit Burkholder, Pineville business owner, said that he has concerns about “prime” real estate being used for a gun range.
Yvette Isaacs, Pineville resident, asked if the text amendment was not approved, would it go forward.  Mr. Morgan answered that there would be several steps to take for that to occur.
Council Member Les Gladden said that there has not been a case where a bullet has escaped the encasement, and he has researched this.  Council Member McDonough concurred and added that these are one of the safest places in town. There is a constant police presence but added that it may not be in the best location in the town.
Mr. Morgan shared that an email was sent to him from Carl LeTourneau, with Jared’s Jewelry, expressing concern for the location, which is located next door to the proposed gun range, which will become part of these minutes.
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to leave the public hearing followed by a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes.

PUBLIC HEARING #2
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to open the second public hearing regarding the site plan for Palmetto Armory with a second made by Council Member McDonough.  All ayes.
Site plan for Palmetto Armory at 9610 Pineville-Matthews Road, Travis Morgan.  Mr. Morgan outlined the site-specific plan and location, contingent on part one, the text amendment.  It is located at 9610 Pineville-Matthews Road, Pineville, and it’s zoned B-4, is approximately 2.77 acres.  The proposal is to reuse and reface the existing store, along with other site improvements, which include additional sidewalks, additional street trees, and parking lot being screened with evergreen shrubs to bring it to current zoning standards.
The property is zoning non-conforming currently and would be brought into zoning compliance.  The proposal is to keep the existing building and reface it. Mr. Morgan noted the right-side HVAC units screening wing wall and need for extension of the wing wall or evergreen screening needed to ensure HVAC and similar utilities are screened from view.  Mr. Gladden inquired about wrapping the improved elevation on the front façade around to the right and left sides for improved view driving along Highway 51.  Applicant and Mr. Morgan agreed to wrap the elevations along the sides for view angles and final elevations 

were to be approved by staff.  Thee was discussion about signage.  Applicant stated the property would meet zoning signage requirements and would not likely say “gun range.”
Council Member Gladden moved to close the second public hearing with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes.
PUBLIC HEARING #3
Panhandling Ordinance. Town Manager Spitzer said that all of the counties are doing this now and he has discussed the ordinance with Chief Hudgins as well as our town attorney. State statutes allows for a criminal offense; ours does not. Panhandlers will not be allowed to step into traffic. If they do, they will first receive an initial warning from the police.  If they are caught again, they will be charged with a Class 3 misdemeanor, per Sgt. Copley.  Mr. Spitzer added that if the panhandler is simply holding up a sign, on the sides of the roads, and are free speech areas, they are not in violation, per the Supreme Court.  Aggressive panhandling is addressed in this proposed change. We modeled our ordinance around Hickory, North Carolina’s panhandling ordinance. The county cannot supersede our ordinance and it was noted that the PD will get the information out to the community.
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to leave this public hearing followed by a second made by Council Member Gladden.  All ayes.

OLD BUSINESS
Social District Map and Logo, Travis Morgan.  Town Manager Spitzer presented the three proposed logos for the Social District, which require council’s approval.  All council members and the mayor like the logo with the pine trees and the North Carolina state outline best.  Town Clerk Snyder suggested putting a star on the state outline to show where Pineville is located within that map.  
Council Member Gladden moved to approve the Social District logo and add the star on the state outline, with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes.  (Approved 4-0)  

NEW BUSINESS
Text Amendment for indoor gun range. Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve the text amendment for indoor gun range, with a second made by Council Member Gladden.  Ed Samaha – aye; Chris McDonough – aye; Les Gladden – aye; Amelia Stinson-Wesley – no.  (Approved 3-1)
Site Plan for indoor gun range. The property is zoning non-conforming currently and would be brought into zoning compliance.  The proposal is to keep the existing building and reface it. Mr. morgan noted the right-side HVAC units screening wing wall and need for extension of the wing wall or evergreen screening needed to ensure HVAC and similar utilities are screened from view.  Mr. Gladden inquired about wrapping the improved elevation on the front façade around to the right and left sides for improved view driving along Highway 51.  Applicant and Mr. Morgan agreed to wrap the elevations along the sides for view angles and final elevations were to be approved by staff.  There was discussion about signage.  Applicant stated the property would meet zoning signage requirements and would not likely say “gun range.”
Council Member Gladden moved to approve the site plan, with recommended changes, with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes.  (Approved 4-0)
Panhandling Ordinance. Council Member Gladden moved to approve the updated Panhandling Ordinance with a second made by Council Member McDonough.  All ayes.  (Approved 4-0)
Substation Transformers. Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve the purchase of the substation transformer with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes.  (Approved 4-0)
Payback formula for Electronic Infrastructure. Council Member Gladden moved to approve the payback formula for the electronic infrastructure followed by a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha.  All ayes.  (Approved 4-0)


Manager’s Report. Mr. Spitzer shared that a Global and Multi-Cultural Fest is scheduled for this Saturday, November 18th, from 11:00 am until 8:00 pm, at G Mart and is sponsored by the area chambers.  The police is offering traffic control.
Town offices will be closed for the Thanksgiving holiday on November 23rd and 24th. 
There is a Work Session scheduled for Monday, November 27th at 6:00 pm.
Mr. Spitzer announced that on Small Business Saturday, November 25th, he encouraged everyone to go to the downtown businesses and shop small. Carolina Scoops will be giving away Pineville 150th mugs to those who shop a number of stores.  
Mr. Spitzer will schedule the quarterly town hall meetings in January. He will probably have one or two department heads at each one.

Mayor Edwards announced a five-minute recess before going into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 143-318-11(3) – attorney-client privilege and then Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 143-318-11 (6) – a personnel matter.

Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to go into Closed Session with a second made by Council Member McDonough. All ayes.                                  
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha made a motion to leave Closed Session with a second made by Council Member McDonough.  All ayes.
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve Mr. Spitzer’s new contract with a second made by Council Member Gladden.  All ayes (Approved 4-0)

ADJOURNMENT

Council Member Stinson-Wesley made a motion to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member McDonough (Approved 4-0)   The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 pm.
	
	


	

	


	
	Jack Edwards

	ATTEST:
	
	

	
	Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk
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